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CHISELBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 14th of June 2017
Present: 
 Mr R Brown, Mr A Pipe, Mr M Langdon, Dr R Bulley, Mrs J Buckmaster
In Attendance:
  18 Members of the public, Mr Mark Keating
	1:
	Apologies for absence: Mr R Pallister
	

	2:
	Declarations of Interest: None
	

	3:
	Introduction of New Clerk: Introduction of Sarah Morgan as new Parish Clerk.  Chairman read out the following official statement:-

“We the councillors have resolved to appoint Sarah Morgan as Parish Clerk acting as Proper Officer and RFO for Chiselborough Parish Council operating in line with Job Specification and description supplied.  Employment to commence 22nd May 2017” – Sarah then signed the document.

	

	4.01:
	Public Forum: 
RB wanted to clarify the function and rules which apply to the public forum section of the meeting.

First the protocol is not there to prevent parishioners being able to raise items of their choosing. It is to give order to this part of the meeting by letting us know beforehand who wishes to speak, limited normally to 3 minutes per person to prevent an individual dominating the session. In an emergency then exceptions can be made.

Apart from this session contributions from the public are by invitation. During the meeting any person who does not respect the meeting chairman and be quiet when asked could be asked to leave the meeting.

If we go back to the meeting in May when a member of the public Gordon Hawkins was asked to be quiet or leave the meeting.

Firstly he decided to speak outside the public forum period.
RB made a mistake and did not hear him say his name and home and did not know who he was. He believed he was a politically motivated troublemaker following on from the politicising that occurred at the previous meeting.

He was wrong and for that apologised.

In the heated exchange that followed he called him ignorant referring to him shouting over the chairman. This was not a respectful term to use for which he apologised.

RB said that two requests have been made for copies of the recording of the last meetings, he explained that once the minutes have been typed and verified the recording is normally deleted.  A request has been made for April and May, legal advice has been sought, this has been agreed on the day of the meeting, Sarah will write to the two who requested it for more information and will look into how to obtain copies, this has not something which has been asked for before.

RBU asked anyone who wishes to speak to please say their name first for the new Clerk’s benefit.

Gordon Hawkins asked if the land adjoining Taylors Orchard, the council field, was up for sale and development. When Ric Pallister the local Liberal Councillor was visiting he did say that the land was going to be up sale and there was the possibility for a small development at bottom of Taylors Orchard, the rest of the land the villagers could buy.  He added that he did not accept Chair’s apology as he didn’t mention the word ignorant, the Chairman said he did apologise for using that word but read out the apology again for clarification. 

Mr Hawkins stated that Marcus Fysh had said that the land was not for  sale so why did the Liberal Councillor say it was for sale.

RB said he would try to answer his question as it was dealt with at the previous meeting. RB went on to say that if it was believed to be for sale at the time of his discussion with RP which was before the local elections. At that time we believed it was for sale because people who work for CC said that the tenant only had a one year lease and county employees led the PC to believe the land was to be auctioned. Mr Hawkins asked why £240 as paid for a valuation of the land, RB said to find out the value and what could be done to acquire the land for the village, When  Marcus Fysh came to meeting in April he confirmed that the land sale had not been sanctioned by the county council cabinet and was not for sale but this was after the valuation had been made
Tony Perry said he believed it was in print at County level that farmers were up in arms because the Council were selling all farmland, possibly last September.  RB said yes talk has been made of selling farmland for some years. 

Marcus Fysh has now written saying if Chiselborough village has interest  in acquiring the land then that is their prerogative  Also RB has had conversation with new County Councillor Mark Keating saying he will help and so has Rick Pallister our District Councillor.
Mark Keating now joins the meeting and made apologies for lateness.  RBu says that evidence of considered sale was in writing in past county council minutes. RB says that the parish council still wishes to obtain the land to place its future under village control. Mark Keating stated that land wasn’t agreed to be put up for sale, no board has been put up, RB said that it was being prepared for sale as stated by council staff and speed seemed to be of the essence. Mark said it was a paper exercise which had been explained, as tight to meet the budgeting at the end of the year, County Farm Estates States were looking to see what could be disposed of in a  similar way to selling a house, Mark said that here the right way would have been to speak to the County Councillor or gone through Mark, as he was assisting Marcus.  RB said hadn’t seen Marcus for some considerable time. Mark said this was an excuse as  he was is easily contactable and he said he felt it could have been dealt with a lot better. RB said hindsight is a very exact science and at that point  the PC had no reason to query whether the land was for sale.
Ian Hodge asked if the PC has vested I an interest with County Council so if it does become for sale that the Parish would be contacted, RB said yes we have made our wishes known to Charlie Field at county farms.  Mark Keating said it was very important to him and he would be horrified if County Council land was up for sale and the village didn’t get opportunity to be able to put a bid for that land and equally to protect the tenant on the land.

Teresa Hann said she was led to believe and why question as she was told categorically that land was going to be put up for auction by the people who dealt with renting her the land. She said she has no reason to question that the land was for sale.

Mark Keating said should go to County Council member. Ms Hann said she didn’t know that as the people she was dealing with worked for the county council. MK said that he is always available to deal with such matters.
Alex McCartney said she came to a meeting when Rick was there and felt it was very misleading and she believed the land was going to be for sale and Rick was very helpful and said he was going to do all he could to help the village.  She again said it was misleading and not fair to blame the Parish Council.  MK said again Parish Council should have verified the facts but must now draw a line under it and the village must decide if village wants to build some houses and must have discussion as a community and go forward.  The land is not actively for sale but doesn’t mean it might not be. 

	

	
	
	

	2014.10.15.04
	AP said nothing from him but asked Mark Keating can meet up with him so they discuss barrier at Norton on footpath.
	AP

	2016.09.11
	RBU said that we have had some dates from Mandy Merritt regarding the training, various courses available.  Some discussion went on with the audience regarding if week days, evenings or Saturdays are best.  Costings were discussed - £169 for 2-hour session, £229 for 3 hours for up to 12 people who would then receive a certificate – RB said we have had 7 volunteers.  RB proposed that Parish Council should pay with other councillor’s agreement. Dates to be advertised by Clerk.  Agreement that Saturday date would be best.  Member of Audience asked if we had Defibrillator, RBU confirmed that there isn’t one in the village currently but would be advantage having the training.  RB said need to ask the 7 people what type of training they would like, he asked Katy, previous clerk if she could find the 7 names to which she agreed.
	KP/SM/RBU

	
	
	

	2017.03.17
	Potholes on Norton Road and Smokey Hole – ML said still ongoing  but can not complain as Cat Heads Cross just be been done, but will ask again.
	ML

	
	
	

	2017.05.06
	District Councillor’s Report: Ric Pallister  - Ric was not present KP confirmed May report put on the website.
	

	2017.05.19
	Footpath along church has been cut about 3-4 weeks ago
	

	7:
	County Councillor’s Report: Mark Keating
	

	7.01:
	A report was handed out from Mark Keating. A)small improvements schemes to be put back to the autumn from July.  B)Useful contacts on there – transport and weather, MK said if anything to be reported then best to use County website somerset.gov.co.uk, C)search ‘report’ which will bring up links on where to report issues. D)New leader at SCC David Fothergill, plus other cabinet members.  E)Second exit at Tesco’s at Clarence St started, major drainage work on Sherborne Road, road to be closed for 7 days in July in summer holidays as quieter. F)Several initiatives – protecting children in the sun, foster care. 
MK said he would chase issue on road barrier.
RBU asked that Mark Keating was to be formally congratulated on his new appointment as County Councillor.
	

	
	
	

	8:
	Planning: Richard Brown
	

	8.01:
	Application for Strapp House? Internal works – RB said did not feel PC was qualified to comment and all works have to go through County Council.
	

	8.02:
	Candleford House – Erection of a workshop/store. Has been agreed.
	

	8.03
	Manor Barton(retrospective application) – regarding a chimney – erection for a flue. To be examined 
	

	9:
	Burridge Copse: 
	

	
	RB received letter this week from solicitors saying that handover date getting closer.  Will need legal people involved, will report back in next meeting.  Need to get advice on running a woodland and availability and use to discussed.
	

	
	
	

	10:
	Phoenix Path: 
	

	
	Nothing happened since last meeting.  Need concerted effort to resolve it.
	

	
	
	

	11:
	Neighbourhood Watch: 
	

	
	RB heard from PCSO, who has been in touch with Bridgwater Co-ordinator who were disappointed with 25% interest, saying 50% is needed, PCSO will be at fair on Saturday to encourage them to join NW.  RB confirmed we need more to volunteer/be supportive.  RBU confirmed that we need people to sign up on Saturday.  RB announced that Sue Bulley has volunteered to be coordinator of NW.  RB said that being member of NW can provide reassurance and for some be beneficial for house Insurance.
	

	
	
	

	12:
	County Council Farm Land:
	

	
	Discussed earlier in the meeting.  RB stated we are interested in the land and will be meeting with Charlie Field on 20th June, to find out costs and views etc. RBU said he has offered to come to District Council offices.  MK said worth having open meeting or sub-committee to discuss and consult with others and offered to push to sort this out and can come to meeting with Charlie Field or meet him separately. RB thanked MK for his offer of help.  MK said that County Farms are very aware of the value of different parts of this plot of land and what is potential building land.
	

	
	
	

	13:
	Community Land Trust:
	

	
	AP said there are two vacant positions on the board of Directors, if anyone interested that can contact secretary Liz Maunder, and vacancy for Treasurer, AP will remain a Director but no longer a Treasurer.  
a( A business plan workgroup was formed to draw up a plan of strategic direction of the land trust as previous 3 year plan now lapsed as in year 4. 
b) Shop Committee asked to work out reasons for declining shop sales and to enhance them, purchase of 2 new fridges approved for the shop, one ice cream freezer which will help for summer trade. 
 c) Minchington Close street lighting taken out of Section 278 agreement for new build so no more delays  but this was agreed last year and didn’t happen.  No progress on signing of Section 278 agreement to finish off existing parking spaces, due to building company going into administration.  
d)No update on old Fruit Farm except apparently Under Offer. 
e) New manager and deputy manager doing well and confident in helping shop move forward including new Facebook page and review of products sold to see what can be added or taken away, new credit contactless card machine.  
f) Wessex Communities’ Assets board meeting, they are going to provide a Hub organisation, as required under government housing initiative and represent 13 of the 16 local authorities in the area.  g)SSDC are starting meeting in June of this hub and requested presence of Norton and Queen Camel Land Trusts as they are established, Liz will go to represent Norton and Wessex Assets as she sits on the Board.  
h) Date for AGM – Monday 25th September at 7.30 in Norton Village Hall. 
i) MK said regarding Section 278, he has heard from Helen Brittary at CC, Yarlington not been in touch since 2013, Jon Gawler contact to be chased up, not sure with street lighting.  MK also said regarding the shop – the brown sign, although been refused, not given up on that.  Would like Post Office and Shop on both sides of the sign.
	

	
	
	

	14:
	Parish Council Website:
	

	
	RB asked AP – said been another crash due to issues with secure server, goes down for 20 minutes, he has emailed about it to Wix provider.  
	

	
	
	

	15:
	Councillor duties and responsibilities:
	

	
	Ongoing, nothing new to report.
	

	
	
	

	16.
	Update on new road markings for the village:
	

	
	RB said that today is last day for anyone sending in letters.  The PC had received approximately 20 comments, mixture of responses, some want for aesthetic reasons there not be any road signs in centre of village, others want them in various places. 
 RB said this started in 2014 when claimed that cars driving too fast and were going to have speed monitor.  With village having no through traffic very likely that the village would have to pay around £3000, Further  complicated with no lighting as need repeaters more often. CPC applied to Small Improvement Scheme but unsuccessful. Decided didn’t have money for 30mph limit so looked into markers on the road at no cost but now have some villagers against them.Originally had 88 people who wanted 30 mph limit and now 20+ who don’t want road markings particularly in centre of village. RB said CC employ highway specialists who will look into best way forward to advise the PC. Alex McCartney asked if it will be discussed in next meeting once discussion been made? RB said we would be asking CC, for their recommendations before  being presented at the earliest PC meeting.
	

	
	
	

	18:
	Finance:
	

	18.01
	Cheque for £364.89 for Zurich for Insurance. Paid 
	

	18.02
	Cheque for Katy for Pimblett for £396.00 for 2.5 month wages. Paid RB thanked Katy for her services to the village over the last 5 years
	

	18.03
	Cheque for Sarah Morgan for £190.04 for 1.5 month wages.
	

	18.04
	Parish Council Accounts 2016/7 - The commencement date of the period for the exercise of public rights will from 3rd July until 11th August 2017, ready for inspection – ML said he will hold the accounts at his house. 
	

	19:
	
	

	
	The Parish Council all agreed to go ahead with the renewal insurance quote from Zurich for £364.89. Once the insurance has been renewed the schedule of insurance will be added to the website for people to view. ML to give Sarah his address to be publicised. 
	KP/SM

	
	
	KP/SM

	
	Reports: Ranger ML said the ranger is coming on 19th, and anyone to let ML of any issues or extra work that needs doing, He is going to get him to dig grids out again. 
	

	
	Parish Land: RBU nothing to add except discussions been had regarding bracken  a date towards end of June/early July to make first cut, rest and then second cut and burn up in due course. Stuart Wright commented that he has tried planting yellow rattle and it and been something of a success in suppressing grass growth. Put across common, would mean only one cut a year.  RB agreed it would keep grass cutting down.  RBU said dealing with bracken would need volunteers early July.
	

	20:
	Highways: ML  said will ask them to do Smokey Hole and Norton Road.  MK commented that Colin Fletcher is retiring, currently off sick, Gary Warren is new person in charge at County highways at SCC  
To examine lines and signs – email address for Gary is gwarren@somerset.gov.uk. 
	AP

	
	Rights of Way: Footpath by church and Hempalong had been cut. All other paths seem ok, he will keep eye out for any others, next cut due in September, bridleway may need cut before then.  
	AP

	
	
	

	
	Correspondence: None 
	

	
	
	

	
	Points for New Business: None
	

	
	
	


The next Parish Council Meeting which will be held at 7.30pm on Wednesday 12th of July 2017.

Signed _________________________               Date _______________________________
